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Objec6ve	of	the	lecture	
•  In	this	lecture,	we	will	address	the	issue	of	how	
networks	and	culture	work.	

•  Studies	men<oned	in	the	previous	lectures	
claimed	that	networks	and/or	culture	and/or	
trust	affect	the	economic	performance,	
measured	as	levels	of	per	capita	income,	or	
economic	growth,	or	growth	differen<als.	

•  But	what	exactly	causes	these	economic	
outcomes?	Which	is	the	transmission	channel	of	
the	effects	of	networks?	



•  Possible	channels	of	transmission	of	
networks’	and	culture’s	effects	on	the	
economic	performance	of	a	country:	

•  Investments	in	human	capital	
•  R&D	
•  Entrepreneurship	
•  Trade	
•  …	ideas?	



Culture	vs.	networks	
•  Guiso,	Sapienza	and	Zingales	(2006,	JEP)	suggest	that	
the	literature	studying	the	economic	outcomes	of	
social	capital	should	focus	on	the	concept	of	“culture”,	
rather	than	networks,	because	networks	–	though	
strictly	related	to	culture	–	are	formed	endogenously,	
i.e.	as	the	result	of	agents’	ra<onal	decisions	(as	it	was	
claimed	by	Bourdieu).	

•  Culture,	by	contrast,	can	in	part	be	inherited	from	
ancestors,	in	addi<on	to	being	the	result	of	a	long-life	
learning	process.		

•  The	inherited	part	of	culture	is	exogenous,	as	we	do	
not	choose	our	ancestors.	



Inves6ga6ng	the	role	of	culture	
•  Inves<ga<ng	the	economic	effects	of	culture	requires	to	

define	it	in	a	sufficiently	narrow	way	that	makes	it	easier	to	
iden<fy	a	causal	link	from	culture	to	economic	outcomes.	

•  Guiso,	Sapienza	and	Zingales	(2006,	Journal	of	Economic	
Perspec2ves)	define	culture	as	“Those	customary	BELIEFS	
and	VALUES	that	ethnic,	religious,	and	social	groups	
transmit	fairly	unchanged	from	genera?on	to	
genera?on”.		

•  While	not	comprehensive,	this	defini<on	focuses	on	those	
dimensions	of	culture	that	can	impact	economic	outcomes.		

•  In	addi<on,	by	restric<ng	the	poten<al	channels	of	
influence	to	two	standard	ones	–	beliefs	(i.e.,	priors)	and	
values	(i.e.,	preferences)	–	this	defini<on	provides	an	
approach	to	iden<fy	a	causal	effect	from	culture	to	
economic	outcomes.		



•  To	claim	a	causal	link,	however,	a	third	step	is	
necessary.	All	work	on	culture	and	economics	
faces	the	problem	that	causality	is	likely	to	go	
both	ways	–	from	culture	to	economics	and	from	
economics	to	culture.		

•  The	above	defini<on	of	culture	suggests	an	
answer:	to	focus	only	on	those	dimensions	of	
culture	that	are	inherited	by	an	individual	from	
previous	genera6ons,	rather	than	voluntarily	
accumulated.		

Inves6ga6ng	the	role	of	culture	



•  According	to	GSZ,	this	choice	allows	the	
researcher	to	isolate	the	cultural	component	of	
beliefs	and	preferences	by	instrumen<ng	them	
with	their	cultural,	likewise	“inherited”,	
determinants	(for	example,	when	they	analyze	
the	preferences	for	redistribu<on	GSZ	use	as	
instruments	religion	and	ethnicity).		

•  This	third	and	last	step	is	legi6mate	if	culture	
impacts	the	economic	outcome	ONLY	through	
the	channel	assumed	in	the	regression.	While	
this	condi<on	is	unlikely	to	be	met	in	many	
applica<ons,	it	is	in	some.	

Inves6ga6ng	the	role	of	culture	



•  This	approach	suggested	by	GSZ	implies	that	
culture	is	not	con6nually	altered	in	step	with	the	
changes	that	individuals	experience	during	their	
life6mes	(is	this	credible?).		

•  Emigrants	from	southern,	low-trust,	regions	in	
Italy,	for	instance,	tend	to	carry	with	them	their	
mistrust	to	their	new	loca6ons	(Guiso,	Sapienza,	
and	Zingales,	2004,	AER).		

•  Similarly,	people	who	are	raised	religiously	
exhibit	some	common	beliefs	and	preferences,	
even	if	they	reject	religion	as	adults.	

Inves6ga6ng	the	role	of	culture	



Culture	affects	trust	
•  Using	WVS	data	–	where	trust	is	measured	
through	the	Rosenberg	ques<on	–	GSZ	show	that	
religion	affects	trust.		

•  Being	raised	religiously	raises	the	level	of	trust	by	
2	percent.	If	a	person	regularly	adends	religious	
services,	the	level	of	trust	increases	by	another	
20	percent.		

•  This	effect	differs	across	denomina<ons;	while	
Catholic	and	Protestant	have	roughly	a	similar	
posi<ve	effect,	Muslim,	Hindu,	and	Buddhist	do	
not.		







•  Using	GSS	data,	GSZ	show	that	the	ancestors’	
country	of	origin	maders	in	determining	trust	
–	as	we	already	saw	reading	the	AER	paper	by	
Algan	and	Cahuc.	

•  Ancestors’	origin	dummies	also	have	a	clear	
padern:	the	effect	on	trust	is	strong	when	
ancestors	come	from	countries	that	today	
have	a	higher	average	level	of	trust.	

Culture	affects	trust	



Source:	General	Social	Survey	

The	bars	represent	the	
effect	of	different	ethnic	
background	on	trust	in	
percent	of	the	sample	
mean	of	trust	and	
rela<vely	to	people	with	
ancestors	from	Great	
Britain,	the	excluded	
category	





•  In	this	case,	GSZ	address	causality	in	two	ways:	
1)  They	show	that	these	effects	are	present	even	for	

people	that	were	raised	religiously,	independent	of	
whether	they	con<nue	to	profess	the	faith	
aierwards.	Since	one	does	not	choose	his	parents	or	
his	parents’	religion,	the	reverse	causality	argument	
does	not	apply	here.		

2)  They	look	for	a	natural	experiment,	i.e.	an	episode	in	
history	where	there	was	a	discon6nuous	change	in	
religious	doctrine	and	study	the	impact	of	this	on	
people	beliefs.		

Culture	affects	trust	



•  GSZ	claim	a	natural	experiment	can	be	retrieved	in	the	
Second	Va<can	Council,	which	in	1962	substan<ally	
modified	Catholic	doctrine	and	teaching.		

•  Not	only	was	(1)	the	use	of	La6n	in	the	Mass	abolished,	
but	also	there	was	an	(2)	opening	up	of	dialogue	with	the	
other	religious	denomina<ons.	As	a	result,	Catholics	aier	
1960	received	a	very	different	educa<on	from	their	older	
peers.		

•  If	these	changes	indeed	affected	the	influence	of	
Catholicism,	we	should	see	a	difference	in	the	effect	of	
Catholicism	on	the	older	versus	the	younger	genera<on.		

•  To	control	for	generic	cohort	differences	GSZ	insert	a	
dummy	for	people	born	aier	1960	into	the	basic	regression	
and	then	interact	this	dummy	with	the	different	levels	of	
religiosity	of	Catholics.	

•  Result:	Catholics	brought	up	aUer	Va6can	II	Council	are	
indeed	more	trus6ng	and	tolerant.		

Culture	affects	trust	



•  The	effect	of	culture	on	trust,	however,	may	
also	well	be	a	mader	of	ra6onal	expecta6ons.	

•  For	example,	Swedes	trust	others	more.	
•  Is	this	trust	culturally	driven	or	is	it	the	
ra<onal	prior	driven	by	the	different	level	of	
trustworthiness	prevailing	in	the	country	the	
interviewed	person	is	living	in?		

Culture	affects	trust	



Trust	and	trade	



“We	always	have	been,	we	are,	
and	I	hope	that	we	always	shall	
be	detested	in	France”		
(Arthur	Wellesley,	1st	Duke	of	
Wellington	-	a	na<onal	hero	in	
Britain	aier	the	Napoleonic	
Wars,	during	which	he	led	the	
victorious	Anglo-Allied	forces	at	
the	Badle	of	Waterloo.	He	
would	later	be	elected	Prime	
Minister	of	the	United	Kingdom	
on	two	separate	occasions).	



•  There	are	remarkable	differences	in	the	level	of	trust	among	
European	managers.		

•  When	asked	to	score	fellow	managers	of	different	countries	
on	the	basis	of	their	trustworthiness	their	responses	implied	
the	following	ranking	(where	1	is	the	best	and	5	the	worst)	

Data	are	provided	by	the	Cranfield	European	Enterprise	Center	on	a	sample	of	1,016	managers.	



Trust	between	countries	
•  Data	are	provided	by	the	Cranfield	European	
Enterprise	Center	on	a	total	of	1,016	managers	
(managing	companies	under	500	employees)	from	five	
major	European	Community	countries.	

•  Among	these	managers	there	seem	to	be	some	
common	views:	everyone	ranks	German	managers	
rela<vely	high	and	Italian	ones	rela<vely	low.	

•  There	are	some	match-specific	a\tudes.	French	
managers	rate	Bri6sh	managers	much	lower	than	any	
other	ones	except	the	Italians,	which	seems	at	odds	
with	the	ranking	chosen	by	every	other	group.	
However,	the	Bri<sh	managers	reciprocate	this	
antude.	

•  The	same	paderns	are	clearly	iden<fiable	in	a	much	
larger	and	representa<ve	survey,	the	Eurobarometer.	



Cultural	differences	à	Bilateral	trust	

•  The	authors	first	try	to	explain	the	roots	of	
reciprocal	bilateral	trust	with	differences	in	
informa<on	and	culture	in	terms	of:	
–  Proximity		
–  Commonality	between	languages	
–  Commonality	of	the	judicial	systems	
–  Religion	
– Gene<c	distance	
–  Soma<c	distance	
– History	of	wars	



Trust	à	Interna6onal	trade	
•  Aier	having	established	the	cultural	roots	of	
trust	(…)	the	authors	inves<gate	the	effect	of	
trust	on	interna<onal	trade	and	investment.	

•  Spoiler:	the	authors	find	that		a	higher	level	of	
bilateral	trust	can	explain	cross-country	trade	
beyond	what	extended	gravity	models	can	
account	for.	

•  At	sample	means,	a	one-standard-devia6on	
increase	in	the	importer’s	trust	toward	the	
exporter	raises	exports	by	10%.	



Culture	à	Trust	à	Trade	
•  The	authors	instrument	trust	with	its	long-term	
cultural	components	(the	commonality	in	religion	and	
in	ethnic	origin)	and	obtain	much	larger	coefficients.	

•  This	difference	suggests	that	culture	is	likely	to	affect	
trade	through	other	channels	besides	trust.	

•  They	find	similar	results	when	they	analyze	the	
paaern	of	foreign	direct	investments	(FDI)	and	
porcolio	investments.		

•  These	lader	results	suggest	that		
–  Cultural	rela6onships	affect	trust	and	are	an	important	
omiaed	factor	in	interna6onal	trade	and	investments.	

–  Cultural	effects	are	not	limited	to	unsophis6cated	
consumers,	but	are	also	present	among	sophis6cated	
professionals	such	as	mutual	fund	managers.	

	



•  Data	on	trust	are	drawn	from	the	standard	Eurobarometer	that	was	established	in	
1973.	Each	survey	consists	of	approximately	1000	face-to-face	interviews	per	country.	
Reports	are	published	twice	yearly.	

•  The	Eurobarometer	is	provided	by	the	Public	Opinion	Analysis	sector	of	the	European	
Commission,	with	the	aim	of	monitoring	the	evolu<on	of	public	opinion	in	the	Member	
States.	

•  Data	can	be	downloaded	online	from	the	Commission’s	website	or,	beder,	from	the	
GESIS	Lab	website.	The	GESIS	Lab	in	Koln,	Germany,	provides	wide	opportuni<es	for	
visi<ng	students!	



Bilateral	trust	
•  Eurobarometer	respondents		are	asked	to	report	how	much	

they	trust	their	fellow	ci<zens	and	how	much	they	trust	the	
ci<zens	of	each	of	the	countries	in	the	European	Union.	

•  “I	would	like	to	ask	you	a	ques<on	about	how	much	trust	
you	have	in	people	from	various	countries.	For	each,	please	
tell	me	whether	you	have	a	lot	of	trust,	some	trust,	not	very	
much	trust,	or	no	trust	at	all.”	

•  In	some	of	the	surveys,	this	same	ques<on	was	also	asked	
with	reference	to	ci<zens	of	a	number	of	non–European	
Union	countries,	including	the	United	States,	Russia,	
Switzerland,	China,	Japan,	Turkey,	and	some	Eastern	and	
Central	European	countries	(Bulgaria,	Slovakia,	Romania,	
Hungary,	Poland,	Slovenia,	and	the	Czech	Republic).	

•  The	authors	restrict	the	analysis	to	member	countries	of	the	
European	Economic	Area	(EEA),	i.e.	EU	members	plus	
Norway.	



Bilateral	trust	
•  GSZ	first	recoded	the	answers	to	the	trust	ques<on,	senng	

them	to	1	(no	trust	at	all),	2	(not	very	much	trust),	3	(some	
trust),	and	4	(a	lot	of	trust).		

•  They	then	aggregated	responses	by	country	and	year,	
compu6ng	the	mean	value	of	the	responses	to	each	
survey.	

•  The	following	table	shows	the	average	level	of	trust	that	
ci<zens	from	each	country	have	toward	ci<zens	of	other	
countries.	There	is	considerable	varia<on	in	the	level	of	
trust	exhibited	from	one	country	to	another.		

•  The	average	level	of	trust	ranges	from	a	minimum	trust	of	
2.13	(the	trust	of	Portuguese	toward	Austrians)	to	a	
maximum	of	3.69	(the	trust	of	Finns	toward	Finns).	



Rows	represent	the	county	of	origin	of	respondents	and	then	contain	a	measure	of	
their	trust.	
Columns	represent	the	country	of	des<na<on	of	respondents’	trust	and	then	report	a	
measure	of	the	perceived	trustworthiness	of	each	country.	

Trustworthiness	

Trust	



Bilateral	trust	
•  The	table	shows	remarkable	regulari<es.	For	
example,	Mediterranean	countries	are	those	who	
trust	the	least	and	the	Swedes	are	those	who	
trust	the	most.	

•  To	isolate	these	country-specific	factors	we	run	
the	following	regression:	

country-
of-origin	
fixed	
effect	

country-
of-
des<na
<on	
fixed	
effect	

Year	dummies	

Trust	of	country	i	
vs.	country	j	at	<me	
t	



•  In	this	figure,	
GSZ	report	
the	fixed	
effects	of	the	
country	of	
origin	
rela<ve	to	
Ireland.		

•  The	most	
trus<ng	
popula<on	
are	the	
Swedes.	



•  In	this	figure,	
GSZ	report	the	
fixed	effects	of	
the	country	of	
des6na6on	
rela<ve	to	
Ireland.		

•  The	most	
trusted	
popula<on	are	
the	Swedes.	
The	least	
trusted	ones	
are	the	
Italians!	



Determinants	of	bilateral	trust	
•  Why	should	countries	differ	in	their	trust	toward	
the	same	popula<on?	

•  Noise.	One	possibility	is	that	these	varia<ons	are	
just	noise	and,	as	such,	it	should	not	be	
correlated	with	any	possible	determinants.	

•  Informa6on.	Another	possibility	is	that	these	
varia<ons	arise	from	differences	in	the	
informa<on	sets:	more	informed	countries	will	
have	a	beder	es<mate,	whereas	poorly	informed	
ones	will	have	a	worse	es<mate.		



Determinants	of	bilateral	trust	

•  Culture.	The	
alterna<ve	is	that	
there	might	be	some	
sort	of	bias,	in	either	
the	percep<on	or	the	
behavior.		

•  The	Bri6sh	might	have	
a	distorted	view	of	
French	reliability	or	
the	French	might	
derive	a	special	
pleasure	from	
breaching	the	trust	of	
a	Bri6sh	person.	



Determinants	of	bilateral	trust:	informa6on	
•  To	measure	informa<on,	GSZ	use:	

–  The	proximity	between	the	two	countries,	measured	as	the	
log	of	distance	in	kilometers	between	the	major	ci<es	
(usually	the	capital)	of	the	respec<ve	countries.		
GSZ	also	use	an	addi<onal	measure	given	by	shipping	
companies’	quotes	collected	from	“Import	ExportWizard”	(a	
website).	

–  The	commonality	between	the	two	languages,		measured	
through	a	binary	variable	equal	to	1	if	two	countries	share	
the	same	official	language.	

–  The	number	of	6mes	the	country	toward	which	trust	is	
expressed	appears	in	the	headlines	of	a	major	newspaper	in	
the	country	that	expresses	the	trust.		
In	Fac6va,	GSZ	first	iden<fy	the	newspaper	with	the	highest	
circula<on	for	each	country.	Then,	for	each	pair	of	countries	i		
and	j,		they	record	the	number	of	ar<cles	in	the	newspaper	of	
country	i		that	men<oned	country	j		or	its	ci<zens	in	the	
headline.	They	finally	divide	this	number	by	the	number	of	
total	news	stories	on	foreign	countries.	





The	commonality	
between	the	two	
countries’	legal	origins,	
measured	through	a	
dummy	variable	equal	to	
1	when	the	legal	system	
of	two	countries	“is	
derived	from	the	same	
legal	family	(i.e.,	French,	
German,	Scandinavian,	
English)”	(look	at	the	
map	to	check	GSZ’s	
statement!).		
Commonality	in	legal	
origin	may	in	principle	
reflect	the	fact	that	
ci<zens	of	countries	
having	similar	legal	
systems	trust	each	other	
more	because	there	is	
less	fear	of	the	unknown.	

Influence	of	the	Napoleonic	Code	on	European	legal	systems	



Determinants	of	bilateral	trust:	culture	
•  Religion,	mesured	through	an	indicator	of	religious	

similarity	equal	to	the	empirical	probability	that	two	
randomly	chosen	individuals	in	the	two	countries	will	share	
the	same	religion.		

•  Ethnicity,	measured	through	the	gene6c	distance	between	
the	indigenous	popula6ons	that	first	sealed	in	each	pair	
of	countries.	The	measure	of	gene<c	distance	is	drawn	
from	Cavalli	Sforza	et	al.	(1996)	and	it	is	based	on	an	
indicator	of	differences	between	the	DNA	of	the	two	
popula<ons.	
As	an	alterna6ve	measure,	GSZ	use	an	indicator	of	
soma6c	distance	between	the	indigenous	popula6ons.	

•  History	of	wars:		measured	through	the	number	of	years	a	
country	pair	has	been	engaged	in	a	war	between	year	1000	
and	1970.	Presumably,	countries	that	have	a	long	history	of	
wars	and	conflict	will	mistrust	each	other.		



Determinants	of	bilateral	trust:		
soma6c	traits	as	a	proxy	of	culture	





Determinants	of	bilateral	trust	



The	effect	of	trust	on	trade	
•  The	authors	then	es<mate	the	effect	of	trust	on	trade	

according	to	the	following	model	(a	standard	gravity	
regression):	

export	of	country	j		in	
country	i		in	year	t	
aggregated	over	four-
digit	SITC	industries	

Trust	of	ci<zens	of	
country	i		for	
ci<zens	of	country	j		
in	the	survey	in	
year	t	

bilateral-specific	
variables,	which	
do	not	vary	over	
<me,	such	as	
distance	

country-of-
origin	fixed	
effect	

country-of-
des<na<on	
fixed	effect	

Year	dummies	



The	effect	of	trust	on	trade	

Instrumented	
es<mates	



Endogeneity	concerns	

•  Although	it	is	possible	that	trust	fosters	trade,	
it	is	equally	possible	that	trade	breeds	trust.		

•  The	second	problem	is	that	bilateral	trust	can	
capture	the	effect	of	other	omided	variables	
(e.g.,	the	existence	of	established	trading	
outposts).		

•  Measurement	errors	in	the	trust	variable	may	
affect	results.	



Culture	as	an	instrument	of	trust	
•  The	authors	then	instrument	trust	with	its	
cultural	determinants,	as	seen	in	the	previous	
slides.	

•  In	the	IV	es<mates,	trust	retains	its	effect	on	
trade,	but	the	size	of	the	coefficient	increases	
fourfold.	A	possible	explana<on	is	that	our	
instruments	may	be	only	weakly	correlated	
with	trust	(the	authors	then	perform	an	F-
test).	



Bilateral	trust	and	FDI	



Bilateral	trust	and	porcolio	investments	



•  A	country	that	trusts	another	more	tends	to	exchange	more	
goods	and	financial	assets	with	it,	and	to	engage	more	in	
direct	investment.		

•  These	cultural	biases	are	so	rooted	that	they	affect	even	the	
equity	porcolio	alloca6on	of	professional	equity	funds	
investors.	

•  These	results	are	obtained	within	the	boundaries	of	the	old	
European	Union,	which	comprises	fairly	culturally	
homogeneous	na<ons.	Given	that	culture	represents	an	
important	barrier	to	integra<on	even	inside	the	old	European	
Union,	its	effect	might	be	much	larger	on	world	trade.	

Conclusion	



Trust	and	entrepreneurship	



•  GSZ	(2006,	Journal	of	Economic	Perspec2ves)	used	
General	Social	Survey	(GSS)	data	to	test	whether	trust	
(measured	through	the	Rosenberg	ques<on)	affects	
the	choice	to	become	entrepreneur	(a	dummy	variable	
=	1	if	the	respondent	is	an	entrepreneur)	in	the	US.	

•  Trust	has	a	posi6ve	and	sta6s6cally	significant	impact	
on	the	probability	of	becoming	an	entrepreneur	in	an	
ordinary	least	squares	regression	(trus<ng	others	
increases	the	probability	of	being	a	self	employed	by	
1.3	percentage	points).	

Trust	and	entrepreneurship	



•  A	possible	concern	with	this	result	is	the	direc6on	of	
causality:	if	success	breeds	trust,	then	a	successful	
entrepreneur	might	be	more	trus<ng,	and	not	(only)	the	
other	way	around.	

•  To	tackle	this	issue,	GSZ	used	two	instrumental	variables:	
–  Religion	(dummy	variables	for	Protestant,	Catholic,	Jewish	and	
other	religions).	

–  Ethnicity	(dummies	for	ancestors’	country	of	origin).	
•  The	coefficient	of	trust	using	this	IV	approach	is	

significantly	bigger	than	the	coefficient	using	the	OLS	
approach,	sugges<ng	that	reverse	causality	is	not	a	major	
problem.		

•  The	remarkable	difference	in	the	size	of	the	coefficients,	
however,	suggests	that	either	the	proxy	for	trustworthiness	
is	very	noisy	or	that	culture	might	affect	the	choice	of	
becoming	an	entrepreneur	also	through	other	channels.		

Trust	and	entrepreneurship	



Social	capital	and	entrepreneurship	

•  Bauernschuster,	Falck	and	Heblich	(2010,	JEBO;	hereaier	
BFH)	use	the	ALLBUS	survey	(basically	a	German	equivalent	
of	the	GSS)	to	inves<gate	the	rela<onship	between	
individuals’	“access	to	community	social	capital”	and	
workers’	propensity	to	become	an	entrepreneur.	

•  The	authors	are	aware	that	as	far	as	the	role	of	social	
capital	in	entrepreneurship	is	concerned,	any	poten<al	
associa<on	between	individuals’	access	to	social	capital	and	
their	occupa<onal	choices	can	hardly	be	interpreted	as	a	
causal	effect	of	social	capital	access.		

•  Unobserved	individual	heterogeneity	might	account	for	
differences	in	social	capital	access	and	at	the	same	<me	for	
differences	in	their	occupa<onal	choice.	



Empirical	strategy	
•  As	dependent	variable	BFH	use	a	binary	variable	which	
takes	the	value	of	1	if	an	individual	is	an	entrepreneur	
and	is	0	if	she	is	employed.	

•  As	indicator	of	the	individual	access	to	social	capital,	
the	authors	use	a	variable	that	counts	the	number	of	
an	individual’s	memberships	in	private	associa<ons	
and	clubs.	

•  They	only	count	those	associa<ons	and	clubs	that	can	
be	described	as	involving	private	leisure	ac<vi<es	(e.g.	
religious	associa<ons,	choirs,	a	sports	clubs,	any	type	
of	hobby	clubs,	ci<zens’	groups	or	ini<a<ves,	any	type	
of	social	clubs,	chari<es,	displaced	persons’	groups,	or	
youth	clubs.	



•  To	account	for	the	heterogeneity	of	communi<es,	the	
authors	build	an	indicator	of	community	size	including	
two	categories:		
–  with	less	than	5000	inhabitants	
–  with	5000	or	more	inhabitants.	

•  The	main	variable	of	interest	is	an	interac<on	term	of	
the	dichotomous	community	type	variable	with	the	
variable	measuring	the	number	of	club	memberships.	

•  Controls	include	socio-demographic	characteris<cs,	
educa<on,	work	status.	

•  The	authors	also	control	for	state-level	and	industry	
fixed	effects.	

Empirical	strategy	



•  The	authors	are	aware	that	omided	variables	might	
account	for	people	being	members	in	clubs	but	at	the	same	
<me	make	them	more	likely	to	be	an	entrepreneur.		

•  This	poten<al	self-selec<on	bias	distorts	any	standard	
mul<variate	analysis	where	club	membership	is	introduced	
as	an	independent	variable	to	explain	occupa<onal	choice.		

•  BFH	“face	this	problem	by	arguing	that	the	self-selec6on	
bias	cancels	out	if	we	focus	on	analyzing	the	impact	of	
social	capital	access	across	communi6es	of	different	size,	
the	underlying	assump<on	being	that	the	self-selec<on	bias	
is	not	different	across	community	size.”	

•  “If	this	assump<on	holds,	we	should	be	able	to	iden<fy	a	
causal	small	community	mark-up	effect	of	club	
memberships	on	entrepreneurship.”	

Empirical	strategy	





Results	
•  Club	membership	is	a	sta<s<cally	significant	
and	posi<ve	predictor	of	entrepreneurship.	

•  The	same	holds	for	the	interac<on	between	
club	membership	and	small	community	size.	

•  Being	a	female	and	being	married	are	nega<ve	
predictors.	

•  Home	ownership,	age,	educa<on	are	posi<ve	
predictors.	



Results	

•  Interes<ngly,	the	authors	perform	a	series	of	
robustness	checks,	but	do	not	offer	any	
theore<cal	interpreta<on	of	the	results.	

•  How	(individual	access	to)	social	capital	might	
affect	entrepreneurship	remains	an	
unexplored	issue.	

•  This	would	be	a	hot	topic	for	a	final	
disserta6on!	



Corporate	culture	



The	value	of	corporate	culture	
•  In	a	paper	recently	published	in	the	Journal	of	Financial	
Economics,	Guiso,	Sapienza,	Zingales	(2015)	(hereaier	
GSZ,	JFE)	try	to	answer	the	following	research	
ques<ons:	

1)  What	cons<tutes	a	firm’s	culture?	
2)  How	can	we	measure	it?	
3)  Does	this	culture—however	defined		and	measured—

impact	the	firm’s	success?		
4)  If	so,	why?	
5)  And	how	can	different	governance	structures	enable	

or	hamper	the	forma<on	and	preserva<on	of	a	value-
enhancing	culture?		



•  When	we	look	at	companies	webpages,	we	find	that	
85%	of	the	Standard	and	Poor’s	500	(S&P500)	
companies	have	a	sec<on	(some<mes	even	two)	
dedicated	to—what	they	call—“corporate	culture,”	
i.e.,			principles	and	values	that	should	inform	the	
behavior	of	all	the	firms’	employees.		

•  The	value	GSZ	found	more	commonly	adver<sed	is	
innova6on	(men<oned	by	80%	of	them),	followed	by	
integrity	and	respect	(70%).		

•  Note:	S&P	500	is	an	American	stock	market	index	
based	on	the	market	capitaliza<ons	of	500	large	
companies	having	common	stock	listed	on	the	NYSE	or	
NASDAQ.		

The	value	of	corporate	culture	





•  GSZ	then	tried	to	correlate	the	frequency	and	
prominence	of	these	values	to	measures	of	
short-	and	long-term	performance	of	the	
firms.	

•  Result:	no	significant	correla6on.		
•  Apparently,	adver<sed	values	are	not	very	
important,	possibly	because	it	is	easy	to	claim	
them,	so	everybody	does.		

The	value	of	corporate	culture	



•  To	measure	corporate	culture,	GSZ	then	used	
a	novel	dataset	created	by	the	Great	Place	to	
Work	Ins2tute	(GPTWI),	which	conducts	
extensive	surveys	of	the	employees	of	more	
than	1,000	U.S.	firms.		

•  Data	for	the	first	100	companies	are	available	
online	at	the	url:	www.greatplacetowork.com.	

•  GSZ	had	access	to	the	whole	dataset.	

The	value	of	corporate	culture	



•  Using	these	measures,	GSZ	found	that	high	levels	of	
perceived	integrity	are	posi6vely	correlated	with	good	
outcomes,	in	terms	of:	
–  Produc6vity	
–  Profitability	
–  Beaer	industrial	rela6ons	
–  Higher	level	of	aarac6veness	to	prospec6ve	applicants.	

•  These	effects	are	also	economically	relevant:	a	one	
standard	devia<on	increase	in	integrity	is	associated	with	a	
0.19	standard	devia<on	increase	in	Tobin’s	q	(an	indicator	
of	the	market	value	of	a	company),	a	0.09	standard	
devia<on	increase	in	profitability	and	a	0.24	standard	
devia<on	decline	in	the	frac<on	of	workers	that	are	
unionized.	

•  The	posi<ve	correla<on	survived	to	controls	derived	from	
responses	to	ques<ons	like:	“This	is	a	physically	safe	place	
to	work”	and	“I	can	be	myself	around	here”.		

The	value	of	corporate	culture	



•  Edmans	(2011)	found	that	firms	included	in	the	
100	“best	firms	to	work	for”	(as	measured	by	the	
GPTW	ranking)	tend	to	have	a	higher	future	
abnormal	stock	market	return.	

•  Since	integrity	and	trust	play	a	role	in	the	
determina<on	of	being	named	one	of	the	100	
best,	we	can	interpret	this	result	as	saying	that	
the	market	ini<ally	underes<mates	the	value	of	
the	integrity	capital	and	only	over	<me—as	the	
profits	come	in	–	appreciates	its	value.		

The	value	of	corporate	culture	



•  If	this	is	true,	it	might	be	value-maximizing	(at	
least	in	the	short	term)	for	publicly	traded	
firms	to	underinvest	in	integrity	capital.		

•  To	test	this	hypothesis,	GSZ	analyzed	whether	
ceteris	paribus	publicly	traded	firms	in	the	
GPTWI	data	set	have	a	lower	value	of	integrity	
(as	measured	by	the	survey	responses)	than	
privately	held	ones.			

The	value	of	corporate	culture	



•  GSZ	found	this	to	be	the	case,	i.e.	publicly	
traded	firms	do	have	a	lower	value	of	
integrity	in	the	GPTWI	dataset,	even	aier	
controlling	for	industry,	geography,	size,	and	
labor	force	composi<on.		

•  Public	firms	have	an	integrity	value	that	is	
0.21	standard	devia6ons	below	similar	firms	
that	are	private.		

The	value	of	corporate	culture	



•  Not	all	firms	see	their	integrity	drop	when	they	
go	public.	Venture	capital-backed	firms	do	not	
seem	to	experience	any	drop.	

•  Note:		a	Venture-Capital-Backed	Ini6al	Public	
Offering	is	the	selling	to	the	public	of	shares	in	a	
company	that	has	previously	been	funded	
primarily	by	private	investors.		

•  This	different	outcome	might	be	the	result	of	a	
longer	horizon	generated	by	the	presence	of	a	
large	shareholder	or	by	a	beder	organiza<onal	
design	made	by	professional	founders.		

The	value	of	corporate	culture	



Culture	and	savings	



Culture	and	savings	
•  Guiso,	Sapienza	and	Zingales	(2003,	Journal	of	
Monetary	Economics,	hereaier	JME)	inves<gate	the	
rela<onship	between	religion	and	preference	for	
thriUiness	(the	habit	of	using	resources	carefully	and	
not	wastefully)	using	WVS	data.		

•  Propensity	for	thriiiness	is	measured	through	the	
ques<on:	“Here	is	a	list	of	quali<es	that	children	can	be	
encouraged	to	learn	at	home.	Which,	if	any,	do	you	
consider	to	be	especially	important?”.		

•  GSZ	coded	the	variable	as	1	if	the	responded	listed	as	
important:	“Thrii,	saving	money	and	things.”	



Culture	and	savings	
Bear	in	mind	that	
religion	implies	some	
kind	of	par<cipa<on,	
which	oien	takes	
place	in	the	context	of	
networks,	may	they	be	
religious	associa<ons,	
or	informal	networks	
gathering	in	places	of	
worship.	



•  GSZ	found	that:		
–  Catholics	are	3.8	percent	more	likely	and	Protestants	2.7	
percent	more	likely	than	nonreligious	people	to	view	teaching	
thriU	to	their	children	as	an	important	value,	and	these	
differences	are	significant	respec<vely	at	the	1	and	percent	
level.		

–  The	effects	of	other	religions	are	oien	larger	in	magnitude,	but	
not	sta6s6cally	significant.	For	example,	Buddhists	are	7.2	
percent	more	likely	to	place	importance	on	teaching	thrii	than	
the	nonreligious,	Hindus	are	7.2	percent	more	likely,	and	Jewish	
respondents	are	6.4	percent	more	likely.		

–  The	counterexample	is	that	Muslims	place	essen<ally	the	same	
value	on	teaching	thrii	to	children	as	the	non-religious,	
although	this	effect	is	not	sta<s<cally	significant,	either.		

•  Note	that,	in	this	micro-level	analysis,	they	do	not	have	
informa<on	about	the	effec<ve	savings	behavior	of	
individuals.	

Culture	and	savings	



•  GSZ	then	analyzed	the	cross-country	rela<onship	between	
culture	and	savings.	

•  They	used	as	dependent	variable	the	country’s	saving	rate,	
measured	as	na6onal	saving	divided	by	GDP.	

•  Controls	were	growth	in	per	capita	income,	the	
dependency	ra<o	(that	is,	the	popula<on	above	65	and	
below	15	divided	by	the	total	popula<on),	and	government	
savings.	

•  The	main	explanatory	variable	is	the	percentage	of	people	
in	each	country	who	says	that	it	is	important	to	teach	
thriUiness	to	children.	

•  They	do	not	control	for	the	percentage	of	people	belonging	
to	each	religion.	Why?	Because	they	will	use	this	variable	
as	an	instrument	in	a	second	stage	of	the	analysis.	

Culture	and	savings	



•  GSZ	main	result	is	that	a	10	percentage	points	increase	
in	the	share	of	people	who	think	thriiiness	is	a	value	
to	be	taught	to	children	is	linked	to	a	1.3	percentage	
point	increase	in	the	na<onal	saving	rate.		

•  An	increase	of	one	standard	devia6on	in	the	share	of	
people	who	think	educa6ng	children	to	thriUiness	
increases	the	saving	rate	by	1.8	percentage	point.	

•  Increasing	the	growth	rate	of	income	by	one	standard	
devia<on	raises	na<onal	savings	by	1.8	percentage	
points,	while	lowering	the	dependency	ra<o	by	one	
standard	devia<on	increases	na<onal	saving	by	3.18	
percentage	points.		

•  This	result	suggests	that	to	understand	cross-country	
differences	in	na6onal	savings	rates	cultural	variables	
are	as	important	as	economic	ones.		

Culture	and	savings	



•  Again,	concerns	arise	over	the	possibility	of	reverse	causality.	For	
example,	perhaps	people	who	save	a	lot	also	teach	this	to	their	
children	as	a	ra<onaliza<on	of	their	own	behavior.		

•  To	tackle	reverse	causality	problems,	GSZ	instrumented	the	
importance	of	encouraging	children	to	learn	thrii	with	the	
propor6on	of	people	of	the	different	religious	denomina6on	in	
each	country.	

•  This	process	is	meant	to	capture	how	much	of	the	importance	of	
teaching	thrii	to	children	can	be	explained	by	religious	
background.		

•  GSZ	then	took	the	predicted	values	of	thrii	based	on	the	
coefficients	of	the	instrumental	variable	regression,	and	inserted	
them	back	into	a	regression	of	na<onal	savings.		

•  With	this	instrumental	variable	approach,	the	impact	of	the	
importance	of	teaching	thriUiness	to	children	on	savings	doubles	
in	size,	although	the	sta6s6cal	significance	weakens	from	the	5	
percent	to	the	10	percent	level.	

Culture	and	savings	



•  To	show	how	cultural	beliefs	affect	the	actual	involvement	of	a	
government	in	redistribu<ve	policies,	GSZ	(2006,	Journal	of	
Economic	Perspec2ves)	used:	

•  As	dependent	variable:	the	varia<on	in	the	degrees	of	
redistribu<on	across	U.S.	states,	measured	by	the	ra<o:		
	
share	of	state	government	revenues	coming	from	income	taxes		
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	
		share	coming	from	sale	taxes	and	other	indirect	taxes		

•  As	independent	variable,	the	state-level	average	of	responses	to	
two	ques<ons	in	the	GSS:	
–  “Some	think	the	government	in	Washington	ought	to	reduce	the	

income	differences	between	the	rich	and	the	poor.”	
–  “It	is	the	responsibility	of	the	government	to	reduce	the	differences	in	

income	between	people	with	high	incomes	and	those	with	low	
incomes.	“	

The	variables	are	coded	1-5,	where	higher	numbers	represent	stronger	
preferences	for	redistribu<on.	

Culture	and	preference	for	redistribu6on	



•  Instruments	were:		
–  The	frac6on	in	each	state	that	belong	to	the	various	
religion	denomina6ons.	

–  The	frac6ons	whose	ancestors	come	from	16	sets	of	
countries	and	areas.	These	sets	were	specified	ad	hoc	by	
the	authors.		

•  Increasing	the	intensity	of	preferences	for	
redistribu6on	by	one	standard	devia6on	raises	the	
ra6o	of	direct/indirect	taxa6on	by	14	percent	of	the	
sample	mean.		

•  The	underlying	cultural	determinants	of	preferences	
for	redistribu<on	do	seem	to	have	an	impact	on	the	
amount	of	redistribu<on	that	occurs,	although	the	
sta<s<cal	significance	is	somewhat	weak		

Culture	and	preference	for	redistribu6on	



Open	issues	and	ideas	for	research	
•  Discussion	of	the	validity	grounding	GSZ’s	empirical	

analyses	(especially	concerning	the	true	nature	of	natural	
experiments).	

•  Thorough	review	of	the	variables	available	in	the	
Eurobarometer	surveys	and	elabora<on	of	a	test	of	the	
behavioral	economic	outcomes	of	networks	and	culture.		

•  Systema<c	review	of	the	measures	that	have	been	used	in	
the	studies	presented	so	far	as	instrumental	variables	to	
iden<fy	the	possible	effect	of	networks,	culture,	etc.	on	
their	supposed	outcomes.	

•  Are	there	other	ways	to	measure	corporate	culture	–	and	
to	check	its	rela<onship	with	companies’	outcomes?	

•  What	about	corporate	social	responsibility	(CSR)?	



Corporate	social	responsibility	(CSR)	
•  In	business	ethics	there	are	four	level	of	social	

responsibility	which	include—economics,	legal,	ethical	and	
philanthropic.		

•  The	reputa<on	of	an	organiza<on	is	very	important	and	
implemen<ng	social	responsibility	can	increase	posi<ve	
sa<sfac<on	results	towards	stakeholders	and	customers.	

•  CSR	goes	beyond	compliance	and	engages	in	“ac<ons	that	
appear	to	further	some	social	good,	beyond	the	interests	of	
the	firm	and	that	which	is	required	by	law.”	

•  CSR	strategies	encourage	the	company	to	make	a	posi<ve	
impact	on	the	environment	not	only	on	the	organiza<ons,	
but	on	stakeholders	including	consumers,	employees,	
investors,	communi<es,	compe<tors	and	other	instead	of	
crea<ng	a	nega<ve	impact	towards	them.	



•  How	do	we	measure	CSR?	
•  Are	there	data	about	CSR?	
•  Is	CSR	neutral	in	terms	of	financial	outcomes?	
•  Are	countries	different	in	terms	of	the	
integra<on	of	CSR	in	firms’	corporate	culture?	

•  Do	countries	where	CSR	is	more	integrated	in	
corporate	culture	perform	beder?	

Corporate	social	responsibility	



Next	lectures	
•  In	the	next	lectures,	we	will	more	in	depth	
study	the	topic	of	redistribu6on,	discussing	
how	networks	and	culture	shape	ci<zens’	
preferences	for	redistribu6on,	thereby	
shaping	public	policies,	the	extension	of	the	
welfare	state,	the	size	of	government	
spending	and,	ul<mately,	the	elec6ons’	
results.	
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Examples	of	possible	exam	ques6ons	

•  Which	are	the	determinants	of	bilateral	trust	
iden<fied	by	Guiso,	Sapienza	and	Zingales	in	
their	study	on	trust	and	trade?	

•  How	does	trust	among	countries	affect	their	
trade	flows,	and	why?	



•  …	
	

•  …	
	

•  …	
	

•  …	
	

•  …	

Highlights	



Thank	you!	


